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RECOMMENDATIONS:

 That the Briefing paper is noted


EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

We must examine ways of meeting the investment resources needed through ALMO, PFI or Small – Medium scale Transfer (or a mixed route) in ways that seek to meet tenants’ and residents’ aspirations while being part of a coherent and sustainable HRA investment strategy.

In terms of the consultation process, this paper comments on key milestones and progress thus far.

Following Lead Member approval of the consultation format, the Housing Options team will arrange and attend a series of tenant and resident association meetings. The consultation method will follow the suggested teams and zones within the Communications and Tenant Empowerment Strategy.


BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:  

Sustaining Communities: building for the future ODPM (2003) 

Review of the Delivery of Decent Homes Targets for Social

Housing (PSA plus Review) ODPM (2003)

ASSESSMENT OF RISK: High 

Impact on Housing Strategy submission (2004) 

Impact on HRA Business Plan submission (2004) 

Impact on Stock Option Appraisal Sign Off (2004) 


THE SOURCE OF FUNDING IS: Not Applicable

LEGAL ADVICE OBTAINED: No


FINANCIAL ADVICE OBTAINED: No


CONTACT OFFICERS:

Paul Longshaw 

Tel 0161 922 8715 
e-mail paul.longshaw@salford.gov.uk

WARD (S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE (S):
All


KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:


Housing Strategy Statement 2004 - 2007

HRA Business Plan 2004 

Stock Option Appraisal 2004


DETAILS :

	1.0
	Background

	
	

	1.1

1.2

1.3

2.0

2.1

2.2
	A major finding in both ‘Sustainable Communities, Building for the Future’ and the PSA Plus review was that delivery of the decent homes target was at risk because of shortcomings in some LA’s option appraisals.  Every local authority is now required to produce an objective and rigorous appraisal of investment options for Government Office to sign off by July 2005. 

We must examine ways of meeting the investment resources needed through ALMO, PFI or Small – Medium scale Transfer (or a mixed route) in ways that seek to meet tenants’ and residents’ aspirations while being part of a coherent and sustainable HRA investment strategy.

In terms of the consultation process, this paper comments on key milestones and progress thus far.

Detail 

Launch  - A fresh start for housing

On the 26th November 2003 the Fresh Start document was formally launched. The event was attended by 64 key stakeholders including Salford City Council, NPHL officers, Elected Members, representatives from the local Partnership Boards and tenant representatives of New Prospect’s local housing and parent boards.  

Communications and Tenant Empowerment Strategy

We also presented our ‘Communications and Tenant Empowerment Strategy’, which explains how consultation relating to the Housing Options Appraisal is to be carried out.  The intension is that the strategy is to be fluid and will be tailored to suit the appropriate needs of tenants and affected residents throughout stock option process. 

The strategy has been accepted and signed off by The Community Housing Task Force

	
	

	2.3
	Newsletter and reply postcard

A newsletter entitled “My home, my neighbourhood” was sent out to every Salford council tenant in November 2003.  This newsletter explained that the Council would be reviewing its services and would be arranging and attending a series of meetings.   

A postcard was included with the newsletter for tenants to return if they wished to be involved in the Housing Options Steering Group (HOSG), or to receive additional information about the appraisal process.  Too date, a total of 306 postcards had been returned. (157 expressed an interest in joining the HOSG).

	
	

	2.4
	Freephone number – 0800 328 4599

This was established November 2003 to allow tenants to contact the Housing Options Team (HOT) directly with any queries.  Details of this were included in the newsletter.  

Too date only 30 telephone enquiries have been received. The majority of which were relating to repairs/maintenance issues and were referred to NPHL.   

	
	

	2.5
	Fresh Start - awareness-raising phase

A presentation was made at a series of 24 meetings throughout the city between the 27th November 2003 and the 17th February 2004.  These meetings included Political Executives, Community Committees, NPHL parent board and local housing boards, Salford People’s Forum, Older People’s Forum and regeneration partnership boards. In total, approximately 400 attended and the Fresh Start document was distributed and shared.  

	
	

	2.6
	Awareness-raising feedback

Questions and comments were raised at most of the presentations; all comments were captured and actioned. The majority of these were relating to the practicalities of the consultation process.  This included steps to be taken to engage as many people as possible in the process and the need to involve young people and children, owner-occupiers living on estates and residents in sheltered schemes. 

At six of the meetings comments were also raised about the lack of trust between tenants and the Council, following many previous consultation processes where tenants feel that the Council have failed to deliver as expected. Other issues which were raised fairly regularly are outlined in the table below: 

Main theme of comment

Number of times raised

Problems with anti-social behaviour and poor tenant referencing by both the council and private landlords 
12
The impact on the private sector (including right-to-buys) and on Council Tax
8
The role and appointment of the Independent Tenant Advisor
4
The role of NPHL in the Housing Options Appraisal and the need to involve NPHL staff in the process
4
A lack of suitable housing for elderly people who need a carer but wish to remain independent
4
The importance of environmental improvements
3
Tenants are unhappy with the statement in the Fresh Start document that NPHL had failed

3



	
	

	
	On twelve occasions individual queries were raised during the meetings, relating to issues such as repairs or maintenance.  These queries were logged in a database and were referred to NPHL.

	
	

	2.7


	NDC roadshow

On the 26th January the New Deal for Communities team launched a series of regeneration proposals.  A two-week roadshow was arranged to give residents a chance to view the proposals and to provide feedback.  The Housing Options Team had a stand at the roadshow. In terms of the HOT a total 32 questionnaires were completed including 25 council tenants, 3 non-council tenants, 2 right-to-buy owners, 1 private owner-occupier and 1 unstated.  Of these the majority were female (24 out of 32 responses) and the most common age range was 25 to 55 (17 out of 32 responses).  25 people stated that they liked the area in which they lived.

	
	

	
	Priorities for the area were determined by a rating system in which 14 facilities were given points from 1 to 5 (5 being most important, 1 being least important).  The number of points for each facility was then totalled with the highest scoring facility being identified as the most important to residents.  Using these results the facilities can be ranked in order of priority as follows (starting with the most important):

Facility

Number of points

1

Refuse / recycling

67
2

Street lighting

59
3

Shops

58
4

New Prospect Housing Office

50
5

Fencing / walls

44
6

Play areas
39
7

CCTV

36
8

Community centres
35
9

Planting/landscaping
27
10

Access roads
23
11

Footpaths
23
12

Car parking
18
13

Open spaces
12
14

Garages
12
Many respondents felt that as well as sending out newsletters, the housing options process should be publicised in the Salford Advertiser and Life IN Salford, in shop windows and at residents meetings.



	2.8


	Housing Options Steering Group (HOOG)

The HOOG has been established since 23rd December 2003. The group will support the eventual HOSG and monitor key aspect of the Stock Appraisal Process. The group meet every two weeks and membership includes Kevin Scarlett, Kevin Keech, Paul Longshaw, Sue Hill, Marilyn Thornley and Jed Pearson.  

 

	2.9

2.9.1

3.0

3.1

3.2

3.3

3.4


	Independent Tenant Advisor (ITA)

In the first week of December an advert was placed in Housing Today and In Housing asking for expressions of interest for an ITA to assist tenants during the housing options appraisal.  Six expressions of interest were received.  The applicants were interviewed on the 19th February and the selection panel appointed Tenant Participation Advisory Service (TPAS) as the ITA.

Housing Options Steering Group

Application forms were sent out to 167 people who expressed an interest in joining the steering group.  Of these, 36 have been returned. A selection panel has been established and the ITA will assist in the process. An awareness and short-listing session was held on the 4th March. Interviews are planned for the 10th March.

Once established the steering group will oversee the housing options process and take ownership of the Communications and Tenant Empowerment Strategy.

Next Steps

Publicity

Further newsletters are to be sent to residents during the tenant awareness phase advising on the progress of the appraisal process and giving dates of local meetings.  As suggested by residents in the NDC questionnaire it is also proposed that meetings be publicised in the following ways:

· Meeting dates to be published monthly in Life In Salford

· Posters to be placed in local community facilities 

· Leaflets to be delivered to individual properties

· Meeting dates to be published on the Salford City Council website and to be updated regularly (see www.salford.gov.uk/housing/housing/options)   

Tenant Awareness phase 

Following Lead Member approval formal presentation to the HOSG of the consultation format, the HOT team will arrange and attend a series of tenant and resident association meetings. The consultation method will follow the suggested teams and zones within the Communications and Tenant Empowerment Strategy. 

In areas where there are few active tenant and resident groups separate meetings will be arranged in local venues.  

Recording feedback

It is proposed that a feedback questionnaire similar to that used at the NDC road show should be used to record initial reactions. All feedback will be recorded in a database, which can be interrogated to provide the team with information as required.

Individual queries

It is proposed that individual queries regarding issues not relating to the Housing Options Team continue to be logged in the database. It has been agreed that all service provision enquiries and liaison will be referred to NPHL Customer Services 

Paul Longshaw – Strategy and Planning Manager (Policy & Resources)  

 

	
	

	
	 

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	



